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Opposition to tidal project surfaces 
Bob_Kalish@TimesRecord.Com
07/10/2006
BATH — Fewer than a dozen individuals or organizations have filed requests for intervenor status to the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission as it reviews a preliminary application for a tidal energy project in the Kennebec River.

The deadline passed last week for groups or individuals to file as intervenors or to make comments to FERC pertaining to the application of Maine Tidal Energy Co. to explore the feasibility of an electric generating system installed in the river between Chopp's Point in Woolwich and West Chop's Point in Bath.

The project has produced quiet interest both locally and nationally, as evidenced by the entries on file with FERC. Groups representing government — such as the state of Maine and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration — grassroots environmentalists such as the Friends of Merrymeeting Bay, and even a competing private tidal energy company have filed for intervenor status.

Most of the comments filed are in opposition to the project.

According to the application by Maine Tidal Energy with FERC, the first phase of the project will include a pilot demonstration of a Tidal In Stream Energy Conversion (TISEC) device; testing and refining the design component; subsequently installing the device; and delivering the electricity generated to an onshore installation.

But according to the Electric Power Research Institute, there is no single TISEC device ready to be installed. One filing that addresses that issue and others is from a private company specializing in "Kinetic Hydropower projects" similar to what Maine Tidal Energy Co. proposes for the Kennebec River.

The private company — Verdant Power LLC, out of Maryland — is a developer of hydropower projects, a competitor of Maine Tidal Energy. In its filing it states that FERC's policy "may have the effect of supporting an unqualified company (Maine Tidal) in its quest to bank prime potential hydroelectric sites."

The Maine Tidal Energy Co. is an offshoot of the Oceana Energy Co., which itself is part of the Climate Institute, a nonprofit organization specializing in gathering and disseminating information on climate change.

According to Verdant's statement, Oceana has filed at least 10 applications for preliminary permits, including two in Maine (the other site being in the Penobscot River). Verdant criticizes Oceana's policy of grabbing sites before a specific technology is available. The filing states: "Based on its failure to propose any specific technology, its general lack of any reputation in the still relatively close-knit ocean energy community, and its manifest lack of understanding of (hydro) technology, Verdant believes that (Oceana) intends to bank the sites and auction them off for its own private gain when tidal technology matures."

Verdant states in the filing it would like to see changes in the application process so that organizations such as Oceana would be required to meet minimum requirements that would include checking company credentials and requiring applicants to specify the technology to be used.

Because a preliminary permit takes the site off the market, granting applicants who have no intention to develop it is contrary to the public interest, Verdant states.

Another concern is the effects on the environment a tidal project in the Kennebec would create. In a document submitted by the Maine State Planning Office — representing a host of state agencies including the Department of Environmental Protection, the Land Use Regulatory Commission and the departments of Conservation and Inland fisheries and Wildlife — the state expresses a "strong interest" in ensuring that any developer who gains exclusive rights to as tidal power site for three years is serious about and has the ability to carry out all the necessary studies and field testing.

"The state must ensure that allocation of tidal development rights to private entities take the public interest into account. ... The significant resource values of the lower Kennebec River include unique riverine geologic, hydrologic, ecological features and critical areas, including significant bald eagle habitat," the document reads.

The filing urges FERC to make sure the applicant investigates the impact of construction and operation of the proposed tidal project on such resources.

The state's historical preservation commission filed with FERC because of key archaeological sites in the area where the tidal energy product is proposed. Earl Shettleworth Jr., state historical preservation officer, writes that the area contains several archaeological sites of 18th century vintage that might be eligible for listing in the National Register.

"In addition, there may be prehistoric archaeological sites on underwater land forms or buried on the land surface," Shettleworth writes in a letter that is included in the state packet.

The Friends of Merrymeeting Bay submitted a 16-page motion to intervene in opposition to the application. In the document, the local environmental group expresses concern that despite the group's favorable attitude toward alternative sources of energy, "because the Maine Tidal Company's project will use unspecified new and untested technology for which data doesn't exist and is proposed for an area that contains significant natural resources," the Friends of Merrymeeting Bay is opposed.

The conservation group also contends that the area near the proposed site is one "of maximum sensitivity and probable impact" on estuarine resources unique to the watershed.

Commissioners at FERC will review all the comments and documents filed, according to FERC spokeswoman Celeste Miller, before deciding whether to grant the preliminary permit.

"It's important to remind people that the preliminary permit is not a green light for construction," she said. "It simply grants the applicant time to see if such a project is feasible."




